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PRESENT 
 
Committee members: Councillors Daryl Brown, Mercy Umeh, Joe Carlebach and 
Rory Vaughan (Chair) 
 
Co-opted members: Patrick McVeigh (Action on Disability) and Bryan Naylor (Age 
UK) 
 
Other Councillors: Ben Coleman 
 
Officers: Craig Williams, Head of Health Partnerships; Helen Mann, Healthwatch 
Programme Manager; Prof. Julian Redhead, Medical Director; Prof. Tim Orchard, 
Divisional Director, Medicine and Integrated Care; and Shona Maxwell, Chief of 
Staff to the Medical Director 
 

 
134. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  

 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Andrew Brown, and, co-
optees Debbie Domb, Patrick McVeigh and Jim Grealy. 
 

135. MINUTES  
 
The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed as an accurate record. 
 
 

136. DECLARATION OF INTEREST  
 
Councillor Joe Carlebach declared an interest as the Vice-Chair of the Board 
of Trustees for the Royal National Orthopaedic NHS Hospital Trust, and, a 
link to Newcastle University, in respect of Agenda Item 7. 
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137. COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP 2017/18: APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIR 
AND TERMS OF REFERENCE  
 
The Chair, Councillor Rory Vaughan invited nominations for the appointment 
of Vice-Chair.  Councillor Mercy Umeh was nominated by the Chair, 
seconded by Councillor Daryl Brown: 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
Councillor Mercy Umeh be appointed Vice-Chair of the Committee for the 
municipal year 2017/18. 
 

138. APPOINTMENT OF CO-OPTED MEMBERS  
 
The following co-opted members be re-appointed for the municipal year 
2017/18: 
 
Debbie Domb, Disabilities Campaigner 
Patrick McVeigh, Action on Disability 
Bryan Naylor, Age UK 
 
A new co-option, Jim Grealy, Save Our Hospitals, was also agreed. 
 

139. HEALTHWATCH  
 
The Chair welcomed Helen Mann, Programme Manager for Healthwatch, who 
presented an update detailing recent activities and current areas of work.  A 
welcome was also extended to Olivia Clymer, recently appointed Chief 
Executive Officer for Healthwatch.  Summarising the key points, Helen Mann 
reported that the organisation had reset priorities, was continuing to collate 
background information and evidence.   
 
Healthwatch was actively pressing the CCG with regards to a newly launched 
consultation “Choosing Wisely”, and indicated that they would be challenging 
the short timeframe of the consultation, due to end on 30th June.  A key 
concern was that the consultation allowed for sufficiently broad and robust 
consultation and engagement.  Changes to prescription charges were being 
sought to help reduce costs through avoiding the need for a prescription for 
medication that was easily available over the counter.   
 
Obtaining feedback about mental health issues was another priority area of 
work for Healthwatch.  They had been working to further develop 
relationships with voluntary organisations commissioners, providers and 
users.  In response to a query from Bryan Naylor, it was noted that a carers 
event had recently been held in White City.  It was explained that this was a 
priority area, particularly in terms of addressing the needs of young carers.  
Councillor Carlebach indicated his support for this, and acknowledged that 
while the remit of the Committee did not cover children’s services, paediatric 
health services did.  Councillor Coleman commented that there were 
approximately 6 million carers in the UK and emphasised the importance 
ensuring that they were properly supported. He confirmed that he would be 
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meeting with Healthwatch to explore this issue further.  Craig Williams 
reported that the Health and Wellbeing Board had identified a gap in support 
for carers and that the development of a carers strategy was planned. 
 
Following a comment from a member of the public regarding the issue of 
homecare service continuity when provision was sub-contracted, Helen Mann 
confirmed that they were undertaking work on this.  Ben Gladstone confirmed 
that user feedback was helpful, as a way of monitoring existing provision and 
for shaping future commissioning intentions.  There followed a brief 
discussion which acknowledged the invaluable commitment and support 
offered by unpaid cares, balanced against the provision of homecare 
services.  Craig Williams recognised that a significant portion of carers did not 
contact the Council, which had important implications for the way in which the 
Council Communicated with carers and how support for Carers could be 
managed.   

 
Action: Report to be prepared on Homecare 

 
RESOLVED 
 
That the report be noted. 
 

140. IMPERIAL COLLEGE HEALTHCARE NHS TRUST: QUALITY ACCOUNT 
2016/17  
 
The Chair welcomed NHS colleagues from Imperial College, presenting the 
Quality Account 2016/17.  Professor Julian Redhead, Medical Director 
explained that the Trust’s Quality Strategy 2015/18 was the vehicle by which 
they hoped to achieve quality goals, supported by annual targets and a 
number of improvement programmes.  They had incorporated an extended 
timeframe in order to ensure that there were opportunities for the document to 
be publicly reviewed and consulted upon, with the first draft circulated on 4th 
April 2017. The report was shorter and easier to read and presented an 
overall picture of what was one of the safest hospitals.  While there was a 
high rate of reported incidents, there was by comparison a low harm rate.   
 
With reference to the Referral To Treatment (RTT) rates, Councillor 
Carlebach understood the pressure that the Trust was operating under but 
observed that while some rates were good, 62.62% for Dementia was poor.  
‘Access to Cancer Services, 62 day wait for first treatment from urgent GP 
referral’, was in Q4, 74.7%, having progressively decreased from earlier 
quartile performances.  Professor Redhead accepted that the Trust had 
struggled to meet standards for specific reasons including late referrals from 
tertiary providers, despite their intent to be patient-centric. They had put in 
place measures that would improve patient pathways, however, the key was 
to have in place effective preventative measures and earlier diagnosis to 
ensure that patients received the best treatment.   
 
With reference to End of Life care, Councillor Carlebach enquired about what 
steps had been undertaken to address this particular need.  Professor 
Redhead acknowledged that there was a need to bring together all sectors 
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from primary to acute trusts, wanting to ensure that patients where not unduly 
distressed.  Councillor Carlebach expressed his thanks to health colleagues 
for the commitment and performance of staff at Imperial.   
 
In response to a query from Bryan Naylor, it was explained that the Trust was 
in the same position as many organisations, responding to the uncertainties 
and difficulties of Brexit, and they were doing their best to reassure staff about 
this.  In terms of recruitment, the Trust was also trying to ensure minimum 
standards for staff to communicate clearly and effectively with patients.  The 
hospital was a multicultural environment, with multi-lingual staff which was 
helpful in terms of understanding cultural differences and having effective 
communication.   
 
The discussion continued, focusing on the education and training provided to 
health staff, to ensure that they were able to access career pathways, 
upgrade their skills and develop relevant expertise in areas that offer them job 
satisfaction.  It was noted that this was a long term programme of on-going 
development, which could take up to three years for the benefits to 
materialise.   
 
Bryan Naylor highlighted concerns reported by Age UK members about 
discharge protocols for patients, their carers’ and families and allegations of 
“bed blocking”.  Prof. Tim Orchard responded that this was an important issue 
for the Trust.  Patients were admitted from a range of different areas, for 
example, Adult Social Care, district nurse or GP referrals.  This potentially 
required them to liaise with a number of different groups.  The West London 
Alliance pilot project meant that a social worker was directly accessible on 
site, so that the process of putting in place support services in preparation for 
discharge could commence far more quickly and effectively.  Craig Williams 
confirmed that the Council had worked collaboratively with the Trust, with 
social workers taking on specific responsibility for residents in LBHF, and 
similar, reciprocal arrangements operated with the other partner councils such 
as Ealing.  
 
It was reported that there had been improvements, with the achievement of a 
reasonable level of discharges.  However, it was important to be able to 
measure or assess the time taken for the discharge process, in order to 
obtain a clear picture.  The Community Independence Service was a key 
component of the discharge protocol and the Council worked closely with 
Imperial on this.  It was important people were assessed properly prior to 
discharge.  A member of the public expressed concern about premature 
discharge from the Charing Cross site, undertaken late at night.  Professor 
Redhead confirmed that they would normally discharge vulnerable patients 
during daylight hours only and offered apologies on behalf of the Trust.  A 
member of the public added that the experience of having access to a social 
worker on site had been extremely helpful and positive. 
 
Councillor Vaughan made reference to patient transport (page 45 of the 
Quality Account document) and the FFT (Friends and Families Test) results 
which had been reported as “consistently below target”, noting the measures 
put in place by the Trust to address this.  Professor Redhead acknowledged 
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the significant difficulties that they had experienced in monitoring the key 
performance indicators (KPIs) for a service which had been contracted out.  
Councillor Vaughan indicated that it would be useful to come back to the 
issue, once the new service protocols had been embedded.  Acknowledging a 
point made by Councillor Coleman, Professor Redhead accepted that the 
Trust would be ultimately responsible for the activities of failing contractor. 
 

Action: Update on patient transport services, Imperial 
 
A member of the public commented that Charing Cross hospital was a busy 
site and suggested that another urgent care centre similar to one in Parsons 
Green be opened, alleviating the need to visit a GP and to stop people from 
having to visit the hospital.  Professor Redhead responded that part of the 
issue was the lack of resources and funding for Adult Social Care and the 
need for improved patient pathways.  In response to a query from Councillor 
Coleman, Professor Redhead confirmed that the cost of keeping a person in 
hospital was approximately £500 per day, varying according to the extent of 
the illness and treatment required, rising to £2500 per day, on a rising scale 
for an intensive care bed depending on the treatment. 
 
Continuing the discussion on financial implications Councillor Vaughan 
enquired in particular about changes to charges for non-European patients.  
Councillor Coleman also enquired about the current vacancy rates, broken 
down by hospital site.  Professor Redhead reported that the vacancy rate was 
more or less similar across the whole organisation, with rates specialities 
finding it particularly challenging to fill roles.   
 
Focusing on the issue of training, Professor Redhead asserted that the Trust 
as an employer had a responsibility to put in place measures to improve work 
based training opportunities.  It was reported that since Brexit, there had been 
a 96% fall in applications for nursing posts, although he speculated that in 
part this could also be attributed to short term planning.  He suggested that 
the way to address this was to establish a system of statutory, national 
training, incorporating appraisal protocols, work based training, prioritising 
student recruitment and retention and work closely with nursing colleges.  
Professor Redhead stated that up to a quarter of nursing students were 
unsatisfied with training and that there was a challenge to striking the right 
balance between the needs of students in training and of patients.  
 
Professor Tim Orchard, continued the discussion, observing that with medical 
student training, there was now a move to increasingly greater classroom and 
bedside training, provided by dedicated teaching fellows.  He anticipated that 
this would temper the experience of students on initially entering the hospital 
environment.  Advocating the need for statutory mandatory training, he stated 
that this was an important issue for the Trust, with ward based training offered 
as support for student training and development.  
 
With reference to earlier discussions on RTT, it was noted that there were 
government penalties for missing the 52 week waiting list target.  Councillor 
Vaughan speculated that there was a broader issue here linked to internal 
target monitoring, with a lack of incentives.   
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A member of the public reported an on-going situation at the warden 
controlled housing in which they lived.  This was noted as a safeguarding 
issue, to be addressed directly by officers outside the meeting.   
 
Councillor Vaughan enquired if the Trust had been affected by the recent 
cyber-attack experienced by recently by a number of NHS bodies and the 
implications for maintaining future cyber security.  Professor Redhead 
confirmed that they had not been directly affected.  The virus had affected 
older operating systems and that the Trust had (prior to the incident) invested 
in upgrading their operating system.  In terms of future defences, it was 
reported that it would be very difficult to anticipate, predict and prevent the 
impact of any similar occurrences.  Although the IT department of the Trust 
operated strong firewall protocols, it was difficult to maintain robust security in 
an open system.   
 
With reference to CQC Councillor Vaughan enquired about the digital 
elements of outpatient booking appointment system.  It was noted that the 
choose and book system was available through most GP surgeries and the 
Trust confirmed that they had recently introduced a more efficient electronic 
data retrieval system which made it easier to find old medical records and 
letters.   
 
With reference to page 43 of the Quality Account, Councillor Vaughan 
enquired about patient safety issues, in particular, pressure ulcers.  
Additionally, he asked about “never events” (defined as serious incidents that 
were entirely preventable, if recommended protocols and guidance are 
followed) and the targets set out in page 63 of the Quality Account.  It was 
noted that while staff reporting rates had improved and that the rates of 
“never events” had reduced. Shona Maxwell explained that the target figures 
continued to reduce by 10%, with a reduction of 26% evidenced during 2016. 
It was noted that this was a ‘stretch’ target.  
 
Professor Redhead clarified that the learning obtained from “never events” 
had been utilised within the surgical department, with core themes around 
patient safety protocols being developed.  He acknowledged that previous 
surgical checklist protocols had not been robust.  In response, the Trust had 
in November 2016 undertaken proactively safety improvement work in 
theatres, from which point, he reported that there had been no further “never 
events” recorded, to date. 
 
With reference to page 55 of the Quality Account and the section on Well-led 
quality highlights, Councillor Vaughan asked about the low scores related to 
staff experiences and reporting of violence at work.  31% of staff surveyed 
had experienced harassment, bullying or abuse, against an average of 25% 
nationally.  Professor Redhead explained that work was being undertaken to 
address this such as more training for managers and promoting general 
awareness of dignity and respect at work, improving general engagement 
with staff.  The Trust took its legal duty to ensure a safe working environment 
for its staff very seriously.  While violent behaviour or abuse in some 
environments, such as A&E was not condoned, it was anticipated, usually 
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with underlying mitigating factors. There was a need to ensure that staff are 
not placed in any danger and do not put themselves at risk.  Work had been 
undertaken so that staff were able to respond to security alerts and that 
emergency and contingency planning was sufficiently robust, given recent 
events. In response to a query from Councillor Coleman, Professor Redhead 
explained that they had established that incidences of staff bullying by 
colleagues largely related to emotional bullying.   
 
Referring to an earlier point on the FFT, Councillor Vaughan sought an 
assurance that the qualitative data available from the survey could offer 
robust evidence.  Professor Orchard explained that the data was taken on a 
monthly basis, ward by ward, and triangulated with patient responses from a 
detailed questionnaire to see if there was any correlation between satisfaction 
levels and the recording of serious incidences such as pressure sores.  Each 
individual was invited to complete a scorecard and scorecards were taken 
from each directorate.  Professor Orchard reported that they would go 
through the findings on the scorecards and that this also offered a robust 
metrics system.  Identified problems were routinely escalated outside this 
framework and much of the development work undertaken to address 
behaviour concerns was through training and education.  This was a complex 
area, requiring a structured programme of change within the organisation, 
ensuring that the Trusts’ values and ethos regarding respect and valuing 
diversity, were shared by staff.  It was noted that many of the reported 
incidents took place during transfers or the handover of patients to staff and 
Professor Redhead acknowledged that this an area in which they would need 
to work much harder.  
 
While it was noted that patients were not discharged unless post-medical care 
was in place, Councillor Coleman enquired how the Trust measured patient 
discharges and the level of post-medical care required.  Professor Redhead 
acknowledged that this was a good point but confirmed that there were no 
performance indicators in place to measure this.  He explained that it was 
difficult and could not commit to putting in place any such measures but 
would be happy to discuss this in more detail.  
 
A member of the public commented that if everyone contributed £5 per 
person, this may help address the financial difficulties currently faced by the 
NHS.  She offered to donate her recent £100 lottery ticket win.  Both Imperial 
and Council colleagues, were touched by this warm gesture and thanked her, 
her for very generous and kind donation.   
 
It was noted that the earlier publication of the draft Quality Accounts had 
provided an opportunity for sufficient to time to provide feedback.  The Quality 
Accounts covered all areas of the Trusts work and Councillor Vaughan 
thanked the Trust for a candid and open report, despite the fact that it had 
missed a number of targets.  He asked that the Trust bring back the following 
areas for more detailed discussion: 
 

 Patient discharges - measures for evidencing satisfaction; 

 Workforce satisfaction - details of the improvement programme, impact 
and outcomes; and 
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 Further updates on the Trusts digital strategy, progress on 
development and implementation. 

 
On behalf of the Committee and the residents of Hammersmith and Fulham, 
Councillor Vaughan expressed his thanks to the Trust, for the invaluable work 
and support undertaken by their dedicated and hard-working staff.   
 
 

141. WORK PROGRAMME  
 
Following a brief discussion, it was agreed that the following topics be added 
to the long work programme: 
 

 Community Independence Service 

 Patient discharges 

 Workforce staff satisfaction – health / Imperial 

 Homecare update 
 
RESOLVED 
 
That the Work Programme be noted. 
 

142. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  
 
The date of the next meeting will be Tuesday, 12th September 2017. 

 
 

 
Meeting started: 7pm 
Meeting ended: 9.35pm 

 
 

Chair   

 
 
 
 

Contact officer: Bathsheba Mall 
Committee Co-ordinator 
Governance and Scrutiny 

 : 020 8753 5758 
 E-mail: bathsheba.mall@lbhf.gov.uk 
 


